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​ [ONE]

It started
like any other week. It was the beginning of December, and the
weather had turned cold. I was actually looking forward to the
coming week, since we had now officially begun the countdown to
Christmas and the holidays. We didn't break up until the
twenty-first, so that was a bit sucky, but at least we had more
time after the New Year started.

It was six am
and for some reason, I was wide awake. I've yet to really
understand my messed up body and why it does the things it does. I
was coming up to just under a year of having both Fibro and M.E.,
and I still didn't really know what to expect.

I shuffled
into a sitting position, easier said than done when your legs don't
move at your will, and used the bed handle to lift myself up. After
a lot of wiggling, I was finally propped up on my pillows and able
to grab my phone. I wasn't expecting there to be any messages since
all my friends were probably still sleeping like normal human
beings, but I could check out what was happening on social media,
or read on the Kindle app for a bit to entertain myself.

I should
probably introduce myself. My name’s Jessie Oliver, I'm fifteen,
and as you've probably already gathered, disabled and chronically
ill. I'm about average height, though I spend the majority of my
time sitting, so that's hard to tell. I have a little bit of baby
fat, what most people would call chubby, pale white skin, and
short, brown hair that was a pixie cut, but I’m growing it
out.

My Telegram
chats were quiet, and I figured that pinging Meera, my girlfriend,
at six-fifteen am, was probably grounds for a breakup. I read
through last night’s messages and left it at that. I also checked
the empath forums for any messages from Mia.

I should
probably explain why I’m on an empath forum. It all started just
after I got sick. Suddenly I was able to feel certain people‘s
physical and emotional pain, and I soon realised it wasn’t my own
pain at all, and that wasn’t normal. It got me into a heap of
trouble about six weeks back, but it's also part of the reason
Meera and I started dating, so I guess I can't complain too
much.

Of course, my
parents don't know a thing about it. I mean, can you imagine
explaining that to them? My friends all know, we call it the
ever-present twitch. Actually, not all my friends know. Meera
doesn't. It seems like something I should share with her, but I
haven't yet for numerous reasons.

Mia, another
empath, and the forum itself, have been the way I’ve been finding
out both more about my ability, and
also the possibility that I might, one day, be
able to control it. I’ve made a few posts on the forum itself, but
after Mia sought me out and gave me the tools I needed to save
Meera when she was abducted, we’d grown close.

I hadn’t
heard from Mia in a few weeks actually, and I was starting to
wonder if she’d ghosted me, or if she was just busy with her own
life now that there was no immediate threat. I’d hoped that the two
of us would actually get to meet in real life. I didn’t know much about her, just
that she was younger than me, had been born into a family of
empaths, and that she lived in the same town as I did. Even after
my childhood best friend Gray and I rescued Meera, Mia had stayed
in touch, but for the past three weeks or so, there’d been no sign
of her. It bugged me, more than it probably should. Like I already
said, she was probably busy with her own life.

Putting my
phone down because I was starting to get a headache that wasn’t
mine, I groaned, rubbing my temples to try and ease the pain that
was radiating down through the ceiling. My parents’ bedroom was
right above mine, and Mum was very much a trigger for me. You’re
probably wondering why I haven’t told them, or Meera, about being
an empath, but to be honest, I just haven’t had the guts to open
myself up to either. With Meera, it was the fear of admitting that
I’d lied to her this whole time. I’d helped save her from the
people blackmailing her father, and he was now serving a sentence
for the crimes he committed. I also lied to her about both my pain,
and the flashes of her life that came with it, the visions that let
me see her parents, see things she had never told me and probably
never would. I could see her parents argue over the reasoning
behind her dad’s actions, behind the abuse. We called them film clips, but I
was told on the empath forum that the community had a different
name for them, psychic visions.

When we first
met, I was new to the school. I switched schools because Crosswood
is all on one level and wheelchair friendly, and Downfields is,
well, not. I was in Meera’s tutor group, and when we first actually
spoke to each other, she was a bit standoffish. I knew more about
her because of the empath thing than she knew about me, so I
pushed. It turned out she was having a hell of a time, and I could
literally feel every ounce of her pain. By the time we got to being
friends, it seemed like the wrong thing to dump in her lap. I mean,
at what point did I explain that I could feel her mental anguish,
could tell how anxious she was, and on top of that, had, through
the film clips, seen things she wouldn’t have wanted me to? I don't
really think you can blame me for holding back, can you?

And then she
was abducted, and I, with Gray’s help, saved her. She asked me out,
and of course I said yes! But she was also facing the fact that her
dad was probably going to prison, and she might be sent into foster
care, what with her mum having played a part in the emotional abuse
they’d both piled on her. There just never seemed to be a good time
to say something about my empath abilities. I wanted to tell her at
some point. I mean, all our friends knew. What did that say about our relationship
if I didn't
confide in her? And how was she going to feel when she
realised she was the
last of our friends to know? It'd
only been about three weeks since I’d been back
at school, after the rescue and subsequent hospitalisation. Meera
broke her left wrist, and I've been hiding just how much of her
physical pain I'm picking up. There was still the occasional blast
of her emotional trauma, but that was in my legs, and it was easier
to ignore. Craig and Roe, the first and second friends I made at
Crosswoods respectively, both knew why I'd been cradling my hand,
but Meera didn’t. I needed to tell her, I just don't know
how. It's not like this
all came with an instruction booklet.

The toilet
flushed upstairs and I figured that was Mum up and about, being
sick from the migraine. She'd still try and help me get ready for
school, and since she was supposed to be dropping me off, I wasn't
sure how that would work. Depending on Mum’s shifts, I usually get
taken to school by her, and on days when that doesn't work, the
council pays for a taxi to take me. Since Crosswood is the main
school for students with disabilities, it's not uncommon for people
like me to come a fair distance. I guessed Mum was
planning to ring the
taxi office and set up a last minute one for me. It would mean I'd
probably have to leave home earlier than usual, or end up arriving
late.

The sound of
her coming down the stairs and shuffling along the hardwood floors
towards my room magnified the pain I felt radiating from her. I
didn’t yet know all the limits of the twitch, but distance played a
part.

“You awake,
Jessie?” Mum asked croakily.

“Yeah, you
got a migraine?” I whispered.

“Yeah, I can
help you get up, get you ready for school, and I'll get onto the
taxi company,” she said, pushing my door open and shuffling
inside.

She was
hunched over as she moved to grab my clothes and wheelchair. The
shock of her pain was such that I was genuinely worried I'd
actually throw up. It'd happened before, and usually meant I spent
the day and night curled up in bed while Mum did the same. I didn't
want that to happen, so I took some slow, deep breaths and waited
for the feeling to pass.

“I can
probably manage the majority of it, Mum,” I said softly. “You look
like you feel really bad.”

“I do, but
for now I can get you ready,” she said.

“Have you
taken a purple pill?” I asked. “If you do that now, then by the
time I'm ready, it'll have kicked in, and you can just head back to
bed.”

She gave me a
small smile. “Now that sounds like a very good idea. I'll do it
now, and bring back your pills and some tea,” she said, putting my
uniform on my chair and pushing it next to the bed.

Waiting for
her to head out, I grabbed the baby wipes and gave myself a bed
bath wash, and then pulled on what I could of my uniform. I know
most people think that baby wipes don't do enough, but since Dad
wasn't up yet to carry me up the stairs, and the only shower was up
there, I wasn't going to get a chance to do much else, so I made
do. I didn't have the energy to have a shower either. And before
you ask, yes, it does take energy, even if all I do is sit in a shower chair. By
the time Mum came back, I had my shirt, tie and jumper on. I was
just pulling the hairbrush through my hair and remembering why I
liked it shorter than it was now, as my arms ached just from that.
I tell you, it's harder than you think to function when your whole
body is fighting against you. Even the basic things become a chore
and a half.

Even though I
thought I could manage on my own, it frustrated me that I needed
her help to get into my skirt and transfer to my chair. It was now
just seven, and I caught my alarm just before it blared out
noisily. By seven-thirty though, Mum was lagging and needed to get
back to bed. The purple pill is great at knocking out the
migraines, but it does make her a little dopey. I'd grabbed the
books I needed and packed my school bag, which she'd hung over the
handles of my wheelchair.

Mum had
managed to get through to the taxi company, and they were,
reluctantly, sending a taxi to get me around eight. Since it took
about twenty minutes to get to school, plus the five or so to load
and unload my chair, I'd be there way before anyone else was. I
decided it was probably an okay hour to send out a text now, so I
pulled up Telegram as Mum headed back up to bed.

Anyone gonna
be @ school before 8.30? Mum's sick and taxi is probably gonna drop
me off real early. Could do w/ some company? J x.

Keeping my
phone in my lap, I picked up the toast Mum had made before she went
back up to bed. It wasn't much, but to be honest, I wasn't really
keen on breakfast. I would eat if I had to (and with a lot of my
meds, I had to), but if I didn't, I wasn't that fussed. By the time
I finished my toast and tea, my phone had buzzed with a couple of
responses.

Sorry, no
dice. Mum is taking Diana & me and we'll be lucky to make it on
time w/ traffic. See u @ tutor! C x.

I can get Mum
to drop me early! We can take our time getting to tutor. I'll wait
at the side entrance. See you then! M x.

I smiled as I
typed out my response. It was already turning out to be a better
day than I thought it would be, that's always a good
thing.


​ [TWO]

The taxi
dropped me off earlier than I expected, traffic had been light, and
he made the journey in fifteen minutes. He unloaded me and my chair
at the side entrance and hurried off while I sat and waited for
Meera to arrive. It was actually quite chilly out, so I was glad
I’d thought to grab my hoodie. Mum would usually have made me wear
my coat, but it was so difficult to put it on and take it off in
the chair that I preferred to wear the hoodie. It was baggy, blue
and had ‘I’m not throwing away my
shot’ in a stylised font on it. Grabbing
my headphones from my backpack, I parked my chair up against the
wall so I'd see Meera arrive, and plugged myself into some of the
Hamilton mixtape. If nothing else, I could distract myself from the
cold with some good music.

It was only
when I got to Burn that Meera arrived with a grin on her face. She waved to her
Mum, and bounded over to me. Slipping off the headphones, I beamed
back, waving to her as I paused the song. “Hey, I got here earlier
than I thought,” I said with a smile.

She bent down
and kissed my forehead. “You feel cold, you wanna head
inside?”

“I hadn't
actually noticed the cold so much,” I said, rubbing my hands
together and belatedly realising they were like ice. Putting my
phone in my lap, I started to push myself along beside her, my
wrist dull and achy with pain from hers as she walked.

“Mum wouldn't
let me out of the house without gloves and a scarf,” she
said.

“My mum had a
migraine, otherwise I think I'd have been in my regular coat with
those too. I'm okay though, the cold bothers me less than the
heat,” I said. “When I got sick, I really struggled with summer
heatwaves. We're talking fans and cold compresses and all of that.
I used to do fine with the heat, I mean it sucked when it was
horribly humid and all of that, but I was okay. Now that I'm sick,
it's the worst season ever, and I would happily move some place
where it was mostly cold.”

Bantering
about cold versus hot weather (she liked it at least a tiny bit
warmer than this), we arrived at the side entrance and Meera held
the door while I pushed myself through it. Once inside, the heating
hit me full blast, and my hands soon warmed up as we trekked over
to our tutor room. It was pretty much on the other side of school
from the side entrance, but it gave us more time together. The pain
in my wrist from her wrist aside, I was getting a lot better at
pushing myself. It still exhausted me, but at least I could just
about make it to my classes without help.

“How's the
wrist feeling?” I asked, my own throbbing slightly.

“Better. I
mean, it hurts still, but Mum said it's supposed to as it heals.
She says another two weeks and it'll be back to normal, so just in
time for Christmas!”

“That'll be
nice to have both hands back,” I said, with a smile.

I played
around with the idea of introducing the ever-present twitch to
Meera as a hypothetical theory, but I chickened out before I
actually said anything. It sounds really simple, but I just
couldn't find the right words that didn't make me sound like a
liar, someone with mental health issues, or worse, made her think
I'd hidden it from her for the whole of the time we'd been friends
and then dating. I mean, I had
hidden it from her. Whatever I said was going to
sound bad, but I still couldn't quite bring myself to admit that to
her.

“What's on
your mind?” she asked, turning to glance at me.

“Nothing,” I
said, feeling my cheeks flush a little.

“You sure? I mean, you look like you have a big mental
battle going on. You can talk to me, Jessie,” she said, putting her
hand on my armrest and stopping my chair for a minute.

Great, now I
was either going to have to actually, willingly, lie to her, or I
was going to have to bite the bullet and open the dialogue. I
didn't like either, because lying to her would eventually come out
and hurt her even more. Telling her the truth here and now, i.e.
blurting it out in the corridor, would probably hurt her just as
much, and be super awkward

“I just feel a little wobbly,” I said, clenching my jaw, angry
at myself because I’d
not only made it worse by lying, but I'd used my
illnesses as a cover. I was the worst kind of person ever, and as
far as being a girlfriend went, I sucked.

“I'd push,
but I can't,” Meera said, looking at me with sympathy.

“It's fine,”
I said, shaking my head, feeling like a complete shitheel for what
I was saying. “I'm really not unwell, just a bad day, is
all.”

“So did you
do the homework for Graphics yet?” Meera asked as she moved her
hand and we carried on walking/wheeling.

“I’m
struggling to come up with a concept. Did you manage
it?”

“Ms. Grant
said I could be excused if I couldn't manage it with my right hand.
I'm right handed anyway, so I managed to get it done. Mum said it
looked good, I’m not too sold on it, but I did it.”

“I may be
biased, but I think you’ve done fine, you’re talented when it comes
to that stuff, Meera.”

“You've not
even seen it!” she said, laughing. “For all you know, it has wonky
lines and looks like a three-year-old drew it.”

“I’ve not
seen it, no, but I bet it's good,” I said with a smirk.

She laughed
and shook her head. “So what do you plan to do?”

“I'm still in
the design phase. I mean, I have some ideas of what to do, but I've
not settled on a piece just yet.” I sighed, glancing over at her.
“I'd always wanted to do Graphics as a GCSE, you know, getting to
design a piece, and then make it myself from scratch. I was never
hugely talented, art-wise, not like you, but enough that it was
something I was passionate and excited about.”

“I sense
there's a 'but' in there somewhere,” Meera said.

“Yeah, I
didn't count on the Fibro messing with my hands,” I said, with a
shrug. “I mean, it's mostly okay so long as I take breaks, but if I
don't, then it's a pain, a literal pain.”

“Weren't you
sick already when you did your options?”

“Yeah, but we
didn't know what it was really, and there was always the
possibility it would turn out to be some virus that was taking its
sweet time clearing off. I could've dropped Graphics when I moved
to Crosswood, but my parents didn't want me to have missed the
beginning of whatever I replaced it with.”

“You didn't
tell them it was physically painful?” she asked. “I mean, it's only
December, you could probably work out a way to switch to something
else?”

“I did, but
to be honest, I manage. I just have to remember I can have breaks
if I need them, especially when it comes to exam time. I'll
probably never actually use it after my GCSEs and y'know, that
sucks and all, but I'll get over it. It’s more that I wanted to
have the choice to use it or stop doing it. I wanted to be able to
say, okay, I’ve come as far as I can, rather than have my health
take that choice away from me.”

By this point,
we'd just about reached our tutor room. The door was shut, so we
waited outside, Meera leaning against the wall while I parked
myself next to her.

“I’m sorry,
Jessie, it sounds like it sucks. I dunno if I'll do it at A-level,”
she said. “I mean, I like drawing and designing pieces, making
them, choosing the materials, whether that be wood or something
else and all of that, but I don't know if I want to do it for
something above GCSE.” She shrugged. “Then again, I may find I have
a hidden talent for woodwork!”

I laughed. “I
gotta think of something to design first. Ms. Grant was happy with
me taking my time, but you know that'll change if I don't come up
with something soon.”

“I can help
if you want?” Meera offered. “I mean, I just like the fiddly parts
of designing a wooden maze, but I can brainstorm with
you?”

“I might just
take you up on that,” I said, reaching out to take her hand. We'd
never really been overly touchy-feely at school. While it wasn't a
purposeful secret that we were dating, we'd also not advertised it.
The majority of people ignored us anyway, and it just didn't feel
like a good idea to deliberately invite trouble our way. That said,
we have been known to make out in the corner of the library a few
times.

I looked up as
Roe headed our way. I figured Craig would probably arrive just
before the bell, or just after if they caught traffic. Roe grinned
as she stood on the other side of my chair and leaned against the
wall. I kept my hand in Meera's. “So, you two have a good weekend?”
Roe asked.

A couple of
other students had started to head our way, and before we could
answer Roe, Ms. Kilt had opened the tutor room door. She smiled at
us, before gesturing for us to come in. She was a lot better than
our previous tutor. I’d never been able to work out what her
problem was.

Ms. Gibson has
made it clear when I first started at Crosswood that she had ideas
about how a disabled student should act and be treated. She kept my
desk separate from everyone, and we went back and forth with my
friends moving it closer every morning and afternoon, until finally
she threatened them all with demerit slips and I had to get my
parents involved.

She’d since
been been ‘removed from her post’, which is just polite speak for
fired. She’d been Meera’s Maths teacher as well, and with Meera
having dyscalculia and needing accommodations to help her with the
work, Ms. Gibson had decided that when I arrived, I was the new pet
project, and left Meera in the lurch. It led to a lot of problems
and frustration.

In the end
Roe, Meera, and I had gone above Ms. Gibson's head and gotten Meera
the accommodations she was entitled to and needed. After my
parents’ complaint about the way she’d treated me as well, and
Meera’s mum getting involved, there’d been an investigation of some
kind, and then suddenly we had Ms. Kilt for tutor, as well as her
taking over as Meera’s Maths teacher. She’d been somewhat okay as a
teacher so far, but it’d only been a couple of weeks.

I parked
myself in the back row, just across from the door, where we
normally sat. Before we all became friends, Meera had always sat in
the second row, now she'd migrated back to sit with us. I watched
the clock on the wall and wondered if Craig was really going to be
late. It wasn't normal for him to not be in school by
now.

Roe and Meera
were talking about something or other, and I found my thoughts
drifting back to what we’d coined the ever-present twitch, better
than calling it my special gift, and how to approach the subject
with Meera. It wasn’t that I didn’t want her to know, it just
hadn’t come up. There hadn’t been a chance for me to delve into the
twitch without it seeming completely out there. She’d gone through
a lot in a short space of time, and while her life had settled down
a bit now, it felt like the longer it took for me to say something,
the worse it would look. We’d been on a couple of dates, but do you
really drop that kind of bomb on someone while out on a
date?

Craig and Roe
knew I hadn’t managed to tell Meera, and both had kept silent on
the subject while she was in earshot, but I knew where they both
stood on it. Roe thought I should 'fess up before she found out
some other way. Craig thought it was better to just start with the
way I'd told him.

That said,
when I'd told him, it had gone really badly. He'd said he believed
me, and then basically turned around and called me a liar. I didn't
exactly want to relive that with Meera. I had very little
experience with telling people, and it felt like it had gone badly
as many times as it had gone well. Gray, my best friend who still
went to Downfields, had been with me when I found out, or at least
worked out what it was. Roe had found out and believed it almost
immediately. I didn't know what category Meera would fall into, and
I wasn't sure if I wanted to find out.

Of course, I
knew she would find out eventually. Someone would let it slip, or
somehow she'd put two and two together. It wasn't just the act of
telling her that bothered me, it was realising how long it had been
since we'd met. It was telling her that from that first time I saw
her, I knew things about her she hadn't, at the time, wanted me to
know. It felt like a huge invasion of privacy. Not that
I’d had any
choice, but from her point of view, she might feel like I
did.

I was pulled
from my thoughts as Craig rushed into the room just as the bell
rang and another day started.


​ [THREE]

I had Maths
first, so I pushed myself along next to Craig who was also in my
class. Meera had Maths too, but didn't have to go anywhere, since
Ms. Kilt was also her Maths teacher. Roe's class was in the
opposite direction to ours, so it was just Craig and I who made the
short journey to Mr. Drone's room.

Craig’s tall
and chubby with golden brown skin, a big black afro, and shining
green eyes that always seemed to change with the light in the room.
He’d been my first friend at Crosswood, and even after the way he’d
reacted to me opening up about the twitch, we were very close. All
of my friends had rallied around me to help in whatever way they
could.

I'd been
thinking more about the ever-present twitch all morning and how to
be honest with Meera, so when my head started to ache, I didn't
really think much of it. At first, I figured it was the dry warmth
of the central heating making me feel stuffy and achy. It was only
as I wheeled myself to my desk that I started to realise it wasn't
going away.

Craig
registered my pain quickly. “You okay? You've gone really pale,” he
whispered, not wanting to draw attention to either one of
us.

“Just a
headache,” I said with a thin smile. I couldn't really think beyond
the pain. While I’d gotten better at dealing with pain levels, this
was all still pretty new to me. It was possibly just my own body
being the useless thing that it was, and yet it felt similar to the
way Mum's migraine had felt, as in not really mine at
all.

Glancing
around the room, I scanned for any new faces. After all, no one
else there had ever caused pain for me before, so I assumed it had
to be a new pupil. But there weren't any. I recognised everyone in
the room, and as Mr. Drone began the lesson, I realised it had to
be someone already known to me.

I tried to
focus on the numbers, but my vision swam, and I almost felt like I
was going to throw up. My hands shook a little with the intensity
of the pain, and it got so bad, I didn't even hear when Mr. Drone
came over to ask if I was okay. Craig took me out of the room and
the pain started to recede, which made me wonder who it was, and
why I was picking up on their pain now? Craig pushed me towards the
nurse's room and I groaned a little. I did not want to spend my day
there. Jenn was lovely and always happy to help, but the pain was
gone now, along with the nausea and the spots before my
eyes.

I put my hands
on my wheels, forcing the chair to stop. “I don't need the nurse,”
I said, my voice as hoarse as if I'd been screaming out
loud.

Craig parked
me by the wall and kneeled down next to me. “I figured it was that,
but you looked pretty bad, and Mr. Drone didn't want you puking in
class,” he said. “We're gonna have to get a slip from the nurse
anyway if you want to go back.”

“You may have
a point there. Problem is, the minute I get back in that room, I'm
going to be the same. People say the pain gets better, or at least
you get better adjusted to it. I dunno, it hasn't happened
yet.”

He started to
push me again. “You have any idea who?”

“No,” I said,
shaking my head. “At first I assumed it had to be someone new to
school, but I recognised everyone in there.”

“You have any
of those film clips?” he asked.

“No.”

“So it could
just be, someone in Maths has a really bad headache and you, for
some reason, are picking up on it?”

“That's
always possible,” I said as he stopped outside the nurse's office.
“I just hope they get themselves some painkillers, because whoever
it is, they're in a lot of pain.”

“And you
can't just take some of yours cos it doesn't work like that,” Craig
said.

“Nope, seems
my body likes punishing me in new and interesting ways,” I said,
with a humourless laugh.

Jenn called
out for us to go in and Craig pushed me through the door. The next
twenty minutes were spent with me explaining to Jenn that it'd just
been a flash of pain, that I was fine and wanted to get back to
class. She eventually relented, giving both Craig and I a note for
Mr. Drone to explain what had happened.

She didn't
know about the ever-present twitch. None of my teachers did, for
obvious reasons. If I couldn't tell my parents, I sure as hell
couldn't tell a teacher. That just seemed like the quickest way to
get locked up for life. She did seem worried that I'd had such
severe pain that had then,as far as she could tell, just
disappeared, but it also wasn't the first time that’d happened.
Jenn was in a wheelchair herself with a chronic pain condition, the
name of which I forget, but she seemed to understand that pain just
happened from time to time.

Once we got
back to Maths though, the pain crescendoed right back to where it
had been before. I found myself looking around the classroom to see
if I could spot whoever had the killer headache. None of the other
students looked like they were physically hurting, and I wondered
for a moment if it was more than that. I didn't know why it had
suddenly affected me, because I didn't know much about how my
'powers', for want of a better word, actually worked.

I could
somewhat understand feeling Meera’s pain. Before her, my only
triggers had been people I cared about, had some kind of connection
with, and I’d been harbouring a crush on her since our eyes met
across the canteen. That I could work out. Yet there was absolutely
no one in my Maths class who I had even the tiniest crush on, or
the smallest connection to. If it were Craig who was hurting, I'd
get that, he's my friend, but he'd have said so when he realised I
was picking it up, and the pain went away while he was pushing
me.

Finally,
after what felt like several hours but was probably only
about twenty minutes,
Craig took the handles of my chair and started to push me out of
Maths and towards the Science block.

“Any ideas?”
he asked, leaning forward so he wouldn't be overheard.

“Your guess
is as good as mine,” I said, laying out my thoughts about the
connection with Meera. “I say all that, we don’t really know if
that‘s how it works, it’s all guessing and hoping it makes
sense.”

“True, we
don’t know how it all works, might not have anything to do with
crushes or connections at all, might just be bad luck,” he said as
we arrived outside Science.

“I guess I
can just hope that whoever it is doesn't share any of my other
classes,” I said. “Talking of, what do you think I should do about
Meera?”

He glanced at
me with a furrowed brow. “You two having a fight or
something?”

“No, I meant about the... the twitch,” I hissed, rolling my
eyes slightly. “I need to tell her, because if I keep going like
this she's going to find out from someone else and I
do not want that to happen!”

“You know my
feelings on it, just sit her down, tell her like you told me. I
mean, what’s the worst that could happen? I get why you’re nervous,
and she’s not going to hear it from me or Roe, but she does need to
know, Jessie, you gotta get on that,” he said, eyebrows
raised.

I opened my
mouth to respond when I felt a sharp jolt of pain in my temple. I
winced and glanced around to see who I recognised from Maths. There
were a few familiar faces, none of whom made eye contact. My vision
started to swim again and I think I swayed in my chair because I
felt Craig reach out to steady me.

“They're here
too?” he whispered.

I nodded and
whimpered slightly at the raging pain in my head. My stomach rolled
angrily, and I honestly felt like I was going to either pass out or
puke all over the floor. My head spun as I tried to get a grip on
myself. It wasn't my pain, and so far I'd not seen any film clips,
so it had to be physical pain, and if that was the case, someone
else was feeling pretty bad.

“Should I
take you to the nurse?” Craig whispered again.

I shook my
head. “I can't just miss classes all the time. Besides, you know
Jenn is gonna wonder why I keep having random pain and no cause.
She'll call my parents, or send me home, and I need to be
here.”

“Jessie, you
may need to be here, but anyone looking at you can see the pain
you're in.”

“What do you
suggest I do, Craig?” I snapped. He hadn't meant it as an insult,
it came from a place of caring, but I was losing my temper. He
flinched at my tone, and I immediately felt bad. “Sorry, I just...
I can't stop the pain. And I don't know how to hide it,” I said,
feeling sheepish.

“Hey, has
anyone got any paracetamol or something?” Craig said, talking to
the people gathered round the door. “I've got a killer headache and
I don't wanna go to the nurse.”

I couldn't
quite work out what he was trying to do, but I watched carefully as
word went down the short line. I wasn't sure if it would lead
anywhere, but eventually a short, Asian boy handed over two
paracetamol.

“Don't you go
telling anyone I gave you those either, Craig,” he said.

Craig smiled,
taking them and grabbing his water to swallow them down. I took the
chance to take in the boy. I recognised him from both Maths,
Science and if I was right, Graphics too.

“What's your
name?” I asked. “I'm still finding my feet, no pun intended, only
been here a month or so.”

“Jessie,
right?” he said, nodding. “You hang out with Rowena and this guy,
and you're with that chick, Meera?”

“That's
right,” I said, forcing a smile on my face through the
pain.

“Harrison,”
he said, holding out his hand.

I took it and
gave it a small shake. I didn't get any extra pain from being near
him. I couldn't work out if he'd just been the only one willing to
hand over painkillers, or if he had his own headache. I wanted to
ask, but I also didn't want to push things. If it turned out he was
just being nice, he was gonna wonder why I cared so
much.

Before I could
quiz him further, Ms. Greg hurried down the corridor and opened the
door. “So sorry to keep you all waiting, I had a bit of an
emergency. Let's all get inside, and we can catch up on the missed
five minutes.”

Harrison
stepped back so that I could push myself into the classroom. My
head thumped so loudly I could swear other people would be able to
hear it. I sat near the back, not wanting to be front and centre
while I struggled to keep my breakfast in my stomach.

Craig sat next
to me, the worry etched on his face. I don't think he thought it
was Harrison's pain either, but whoever it was, they were in a
world of hurt, and I had a front row seat.

Lucky
me.


​ [FOUR]

By the end of
the day, I was grouchy and drained as all hell. I just wanted to
get away from school, and away from whoever was causing my pain.
I'd managed to avoid them for third period, and then whoever it was
had been in both the canteen and the library at lunch, and History
in fourth period. The only reprieve I'd had was the last period of
the day, which was French.

Meera had
obviously picked up on my short temper, and tried her best to
minimise my frustrations. She kept suggesting that I just go to the
nurse and go home, and I tried my best to not completely go off at
her, using my best manners to explain to her that I didn't want to
miss classes when I could manage. I was getting a taxi home, and
given that it was a last minute thing, I had a bit of a wait. Meera
offered to stay, but in the end I'd managed to persuade her to head
home. It wasn't that I didn't want to spend time with her, more
that I wanted to get Roe's opinion on how to approach the
ever-present twitch with Meera.

“So, who was
it?” Roe asked, having also figured it out, hanging back to wait
with me once Craig and Meera headed home.

She towered
over me, and her dark olive skin shone in the dimming light, while
her short brown hair was blowing in the wind.

“I don't
know,” I said, shaking my head.

We were by the
side entrance and I kept glancing at other students as they passed
by. Maybe I was hoping that one of them would be the one with the
headache so I could narrow down who it was. None of them were
people I recognised from class.

“You think
it's a physical thing?” Roe asked.

Meeting her
brown eyes, I realised she hadn't asked just once. “Yeah I think
so,” I said. “Sorry, my mind is elsewhere right now.”

“I gathered.
What's up?” she said.

“I don't know
how to tell Meera about... this,” I said, shrugging as I gestured a
little, trying to think of the right words.”I feel like a complete
shitheel because I've lied to her from day one, and I know the
longer it goes on, the worse it's gonna be.”

“So why not
broach the subject?” Roe asked, raising an eyebrow. “I mean, she
has to understand that the lies weren't real lies. It's not like
you could've opened with that.”

“You don't
think she'll see it as a complete breach of trust, that I could see
all those arguments her parents had before she even really knew
me?”

“I think, and
let's be real here, most people would know that you had zero
control over what you saw and the pain you felt. It's not like you
did any of it on purpose or could've stopped it.”

She had a
point.

“I guess, but
it still feels like there is no right way to explain it. I mean,
you took it well, Craig did not. How am I going to know how Meera
will react?”

“That's the point, Jessie, you won't until you tell her. Look at it
this way, right now is pretty much the perfect time to introduce
it. She's already worried that you're pushing yourself too far by
staying in school when you're not well enough, telling her now
would alleviate some of that worry for her. You’re gonna have to
bite the bullet and just be honest with her. I know I said before
to go slow, to just sound out her reaction to the whole empath
thing, but time is running out here. She’s going to pick up on
something, and it’s better that it comes from you.”

I sighed. “I
just don't know, Roe. I mean, telling her is one thing, when you
add in that you and Craig both knew from the beginning too, it
makes it feel shadier.”

“Yeah, it
does, but the longer you keep it from her, the shadier it gets. I
mean, I know Craig took it badly, but Gray didn't, and I didn't,
she might not. It might actually help her understand why you were
so keen to help, why we all were.”

“But doesn't
that make it seem like the only reason we wanted to help was
because it was hurting me? And not because we genuinely cared for
her?”

She looked at
me. “To be honest, in the beginning that was the only reason. Yeah, once we
knew her better it was different but...”

“I want to think that yeah, I still would’ve checked in with
her, I already had that crush, I would’ve followed up, would’ve
still gotten involved. But I can’t promise her that, I can’t say
for sure what I would’ve done if the twitch hadn’t forced things.
She came off as a real snob at first, I could’ve ended up keeping
that crush to myself… My feelings were and are real, but from her
perspective, it did
happen because of the twitch.”

She thought
about that for a moment. “I guess it would feel a little shitty.”
She sighed. “Look, all I know is, you've gotta bite the bullet and
approach the subject somehow. Especially if it's gonna keep
happening, and you have a new trigger now, so there’s no avoiding
it.”

I put my head
in my hands, rubbing my face. I had my hoodie on but it was still
cold outside, my hands were cramping and stiff. “I know you're
right, and I know it needs to be done, but damn, it's not
easy.”

“No one is
saying it is, Jessie, but you gotta tell her, or like I said, she's
gonna find out from Gray or Craig or me, and while not on purpose,
she's still gonna feel horrible.”

I groaned. “I
know, I know. I just need to figure out how to bring it up. I
almost did it this morning when it was just us. She asked if
everything was okay, and then I lied, I actually
lied and told her I
wasn't feeling well, which given how the day has gone, makes me
feel worse.”

Roe gave me a
small smile. “I don't envy the position you're in, but I guess
you're just gonna have to hope and see. I mean, if none of us knew,
that'd be one thing, but since she's the only person who doesn't,
it feels a tad shitty. Plus I know it's school and all, but you're gonna need to
work out how to tell people. You’re always going to be an empath,
so you'll want to have a way to tell future partners.”

I sighed.
“Yeah, true. Mia said as much, maybe I need to ask her for any
ideas on how to tell Meera.”

“That’s a
good idea, I mean there’s this whole community of empaths, and
Meera’s gonna want to be part of that, and know about your life. I
wish I had any ideas for you, but I don't, other than needing to do
it sooner rather than later,” she said, pulling her bag up from
where it had slipped off her shoulder. “I better go, it's getting
late. You gonna be okay on your own?”

“Yeah, I'll
be fine, it shouldn't be too much longer anyway,” I said. She
hesitated briefly, and then headed off.

Setting myself
up with my music, I didn't really want to think too much about
everything. I just wanted to go home, get warm, and chill out with
my friends online if possible, and see if Mia would respond to any
of my messages. She might feel a bit used, since I was only, once
again, getting in contact because I needed help, but I’d tried to
reach out other times. Maybe the forum would be of some help if Mia
was still offline. Mum would be at home still with her migraine,
and I, perhaps selfishly, hoped she was heavily medicated. I
couldn't bear the thought of another headache that wasn't mine
right then.

My taxi
arrived about ten minutes late, after pretty much everyone else had
deserted the school grounds, and I saw a couple of teachers stare
at me as if trying to work out what I was still doing there. The
driver was quick to load me into the back, and once I was inside
with my wheels all safely locked, we headed home.

I kept my
headphones on, but the music down low so that if the driver asked
me anything I'd be able to hear and respond. In the end, he kept
quiet, and I was able to lose myself momentarily in the music. Once
we got home, he unloaded me and my chair, watching as I pushed
myself up the long ramp before he drove off. I was getting somewhat
used to the drivers being either friendly or standoffish. This guy
was just quiet, and I don't think he did the school run that
regularly, but there you go.

I had to use
my key to open the front door. It meant leaning up awkwardly, but I
didn't want to risk waking Mum, and could just about manage it
myself. Pushing the door open was easy, it was the closing it
afterwards that always made my life hard, but I managed it with
lots of twisting and wheeling backwards. I hoped that one day,
things like that would come easier for me.

Of course, I
also hoped I wouldn't need my chair for the rest of my life, but
from what the doctors said, it was looking likely. There had been
cases of people recovering from M.E and that was, they thought, the
main reasons I had the leg paralysis and weakness in the first
place, but I wasn't going to pin all my hopes on it. That would
only lead to heartache.

I headed to my
bedroom, giving myself a mental check-over. My head didn't hurt, so
either Mum's migraine was gone, or my body was so overloaded from
school it wasn't registering with me. With my bag packed for the
following day, I put it on my desk and moved to my bed. I could
just about manage to transfer and lift my legs up onto the wedge,
since they were behaving and actually moving on their own today.
You'd think since I couldn't use them, they'd quit cramping so I
didn't have to feel them, but nope, such was my life.

With a lot of
huffing and puffing, I finally was in bed. I grabbed my phone from
the bedside table where I'd left it and pulled up
Telegram.

Okay I had
the day from hell. I'm not moving from bed unless the house burns
down and even then it's iffy. How's everone else doing? J
x.

*dammit
everyone even. J x.

What
happened?? G x.

I switched to
the private chat between Gray and I, planning to go between both of
them as the others responded. I added in the group chat that I
didn’t feel great, which made me feel even worse because Meera was
going to worry, but I couldn’t blurt out the truth over a group
chat, or even in a private one, that just felt shitty. I explained
everything to Gray instead, telling him all that had happened at
school, and how I was thinking about broaching the twitch topic
with Meera in the coming days. I also told him I’d made a post on
the forum, and was reaching out to Mia again, copying and pasting
the message I sent.

Hey
Mia,

I know it’s
been a while since we talked, but I’m worried about you, worried I
did something wrong to upset you. I didn’t wanna end things with me
asking for help and you feeling used. Is there any way we can talk? I miss being
able to talk to someone who gets the empath stuff completely. Hope
you’re okay. Jessie.

Sighing as I
leaned back against my pillows, I tried to get everything right in
my head. With Mia not responding, the messages not even shown as
read, I couldn’t help but feel I’d made my first empath friend, and
lost them in the space of a few weeks, and I didn’t even know
why.

You up to
company? I can always pop in and talk to you face-to-face? G
x.

Gray was, and
had been, my best friend from an early age. When I'd had to leave
Downfields to go to a different school, we'd both struggled, him
more than me since I'd met Craig, then Roe, and finally Meera. I
think he'd been used to having me around, and it was hard for him
to suddenly go to having only his acquaintances as friends. While
I'd assumed they were more his friends than mine, it was actually
the opposite. Luckily over the past week or so, he’d found friends
of his own who actually seemed to get him, which made me feel
better and less worried about him being isolated at
school.

Sure, but be
warned, Mum had a migraine. I assume she's sleeping, but I can't
feel it so I think it's gone. J x.

Okay, I'm on
my way round now. You want anything from town? Like some cupcakes??
G x.

Oh you speak
my language, yes those would be amazing. Thank you! J x.

I smiled as I
switched back to the group chat. Gray was on his way and Meera,
Roe, and Craig were cheering me up with random gifs. It was the
best thing, really. Once Gray arrived, I could chill out with some
cupcakes and just unload. I did hope that tomorrow wouldn't be the
same. I needed a decent break, and whoever it was who had killer
headaches needed to stay away.

Maybe they'd
take some painkillers or something. I could at least
hope.


​ [FIVE]

Gray came with
the promised cupcakes and the two of us dissected the whole
subject, Mia, the lack of response from the forum, and how I was
planning to tell Meera tomorrow. I couldn’t really put into words
the fear that stirred in my stomach at the thought of approaching
Meera with this, but it had to be done, and I would have to just
face my fears. I wanted her to know, and this was the best way to
go about it.

Once he left,
my parents got me into the living room, which was a rare occurrence
these days, what with our house not being completely accessible. It
was one of my many frustrations at what was lost due to my
disability. We ate dinner, watched TV, and it was nice to enjoy the
kind of thing most kids my age are starting to hate doing with
their parents. You never know what you have, until you lose
it.

Talking of
things I couldn’t do as often as I’d like, after eating, I asked
Dad to take me upstairs so that I could shower, since I couldn’t
get up the stairs myself. It was going to take a lot of spoons to
get it done, but my hope was the shower wouldn’t just make me feel
cleaner, but more human, and also help with the throbbing aches in
my shoulders and lower back. It wasn’t anyone else’s pain but my
own, but that didn’t mean I enjoyed it.

I should
really explain the spoon theory if you don’t know it, people use it
as a way to explain life with chronic illness. Basically a spoon is
one unit of energy you need to do daily tasks like washing, or
getting dressed, showering or homework. A spoonie is given a
certain amount of spoons every day, while an abled person has an
almost unlimited amount of spoons. So when I said I was out of
spoons, it meant I was done and could not physically do anything
more.

I slept badly.
My dreams were filled with images of Meera breaking up with me on
the spot and/or calling me a liar and a fraud. I woke up a few
times and each time, I had to take a moment to calm myself down
before I could get back to sleep. When my alarm went off at
seven-thirty, I was sorely tempted to just snuggle under the duvet
and stay there.

I could’ve
taken the day off and lounged around in bed, but there was the
ever-present worry about missing days of school, all the work I
already had piled up still to get through, and the knowledge that I
would need those days in the future when things were even worse. I
know it sounded like a bad night would be one of those worse
things, but trust me, I’ve had days when I couldn’t even move.
Being exhausted, a night filled with nightmares, and more than my
usual residual pain didn’t count as a bad enough day to take off
school.

Groaning, I
sat myself up, leaning heavily on the bed handle, and got to work
getting up. By the time Mum came in with a cup of tea, some toast
and my pills, I had managed to get my bra, shirt and tie on. My
hair was a mess, but it was usually a mess, so I let Mum run a
brush through it before we got me dressed completely.

“I'm working
a split shift,” she said. “Since I didn't go in yesterday, I said
I'd do a few hours this morning and then again this afternoon. So I
can take you in if you want?”

It would've
been another taxi day, but I was happy to go with Mum instead.
“Just to school?” I asked as I hung my bag on the back of my chair.
It was now just past eight, so we'd have to make a move soon and I
still had to eat my toast and gulp down my tea.

“I might be
able to pick you up too,” she said as she started to make my
bed.

“Whatever
works,” I said, between bites of my toast. “I was hoping to hang
out with Meera a little this afternoon, so if I do have to wait for
a taxi, that's not a problem. I think her Mum is on nights, so
she'll be walking home.”

“Well, if I
can make it, I'll text, and I could always give you both a lift,”
Mum said as she fluffed up my pillows.

I nodded,
grabbing my tea cup and tablets. Leaning over to pick up my phone,
I checked to see if I’d missed anything overnight. There was a text
from Gray, telling me to keep going and to think about what he
said, and another from Meera just asking if I was feeling
better.

Had a bad
night, but doing better today. How's you? J x.

Will see you
@ school, but don't over do it! M x.

Okay, will
see you soon J x.

Once Mum
dropped me off at the side entrance, I didn't wait for any of my
friends, but instead pushed myself inside. I’d planned to wait to
take off my coat, but the stifling dry heat from the central
heating hit me the minute the door slammed shut behind me. Oh joy,
choosing between shivering and boiling, why couldn't I find some
happy medium?

Shedding my
coat, I steered myself down to my tutor room. In the month or so
I'd been at Crosswood, I'd gotten better at dealing with the sheer
number of people who moved between classes. It had taken a lot of
ankle hitting and raising my voice before people started to give me
right of way.

It was yet
another thing I had started to get used to since I started being a
full-time wheelchair user. There was a special unit for the
disabled kids at Crosswood, and while I was eligible and able to
ask them for help should the need arise, I managed pretty fine
without them. I figured there would come a time when I might need
them to intervene, but most of the time, I could handle
things.

By the time I
reached my tutor room, there were already a few of my fellow
classmates waiting by the door. I pushed myself to an empty spot
along the wall, and surreptitiously looked around at the other
students. My head wasn’t hurting, and all the pain I felt was my
own, so there was a possibility that what I’d picked up on
yesterday had simply been someone with a killer
headache.

It might have
gone by now. I might never know who had triggered me, but I still
watched every face that passed me. I wanted to be able to narrow
down anyone that was in my other classes, just in case the headache
came back. I wasn’t looking forward to a day of classes, when I was
already feeling so drained, only to then end up being painfully
triggered by someone I didn’t even know.

My eyes were
drawn to people approaching this end of the corridor, and I smiled
as I saw all three of my friends through the throng of students.
Craig was off to the far side, seemingly in his own bubble,
something I'd noted when I first met him. He’d approached me on my
first day, and while we'd clicked, I’d noticed that he didn't
really have any other friends. People were nice to him, sure, but
he sat alone until I came along.

He must've
felt my eyes on him because he looked up and grinned when he saw it
was me, hurrying over to join me by the wall.

“You doing
okay?” he asked.

“Yeah, no
headache,” I said, smiling a little.

I glanced back
up the corridor and saw Roe lean in to ask Meera something. Meera’s
tall and slim, with sandy brown skin. She always wears her long,
brown hair tied up in a bun. Her left wrist was still in the cast,
and as she approached, mine began to throb a little, my legs aching
too, which I took to be low level stuff coming from her.

I smiled
pensively as she looked up and saw me. Today would be the day I
either lost her, or she knew everything about me. I still didn't
know the first thing about starting that conversation, but it had
to happen.

Just as they
arrived, Ms. Kilt pulled the door open and stepped back. The people
in front of me started to move, and I pushed myself forward, my
friends behind me. Once we were sat at our desks, I reached over to
Meera to hold her hand, squeezing it a little. She glanced at me
shyly, cheeks flushed, but she didn't pull away.

Our first
proper date had been on Meera's fifteenth birthday, which was only
a few weeks ago. Every other time we'd been out, we'd done so with
the rest of the gang. It wasn't because of any real reason, it was
just how it had ended up. So when Meera's mum invited me to dinner
on Meera's birthday, I thought it would just be a family thing, and
was a little hesitant to go. It turned out that her mum was working
the night shift, so had planned to order pizza for Meera and I, and
let us have the full range of Netflix. It had been pretty romantic
for a first date, and I'd loved it. Her mum had thoughtfully made
sure that we had a nice load of pillows so I would be comfortable
on the couch.

So I'd had
opportunities to open up the dialogue. I almost had that night, as
Meera's wrist was still pretty sore, we'd been out of the hospital
about two weeks at that point. I'd chosen not to because it seemed
like a shitty thing to do on a birthday and on a date. Since then,
I'd made excuses, but today was going to be different. I was sure
of it.

After all,
the only way this was going to go well was if I jumped in with both feet
and let the chips fall where they may. I’d have preferred more
sleep and less pain, but you can’t win them all.


​ [SIX]

I held my
breath a little, hoping against hope that there was no repeat of
yesterday as we reached the Science classroom, wheeling myself to
our usual spot. Craig sank onto the stool next to me, glancing
over, the same worries etched on his face.

Before I could
fully relax and breathe a sigh of relief though, a guy whose name I
couldn’t recall, something with M I think, darted into the room.
There wasn’t much room in my brain at the moment to dwell on names,
what with the pain stabbing me right between the eyes, taking all
rational thought with it. I struggled to get hold of my stomach, it
was churning angrily, and the last thing I wanted was to puke my
breakfast out in front of everybody.

I felt Craig's
hand on my shoulder, and I shook my head slightly, knowing the pain
had to be written all over my face. Wincing, I half-closed my eyes
and tried to block it out. Whoever the boy was, he made his way to
the back of the classroom and I wish I could say it helped to put a
little distance between us, but it didn't.

Mr. Beacher
started the lesson and I forced my hand to grip my pencil and make
notes. I thought about passing a slip of paper to Craig asking him
who the boy was, but I could barely concentrate enough to follow
the class itself. I did consider raising my hand and asking to go
to the nurse. Jenn would be fine with me crashing out for the
remainder of first period, but the memory of all that work I’d
already missed piling up at home made me think better of it. I was
already struggling to keep up with the workload, and I didn’t want
to add more to it.

I had
Geography and French in the next two classes, and the trigger
didn't share any of those lessons with me. I just had to get
through the rest of this hour. I wasn't sure how I was going to
manage it, but I'd have to find a way.

It was
glaringly obvious to me that I could no longer manage the triggers
and all that came with them without some kind of help. Mia, my
missing friend from the empath forums, had floated the idea of
getting a tutor to help me manage my triggers. Having had a taste
of what the empath ability allowed me to do, I thought long and
hard about doing that.

It would mean
having to tell my parents at least some kind of story that would
make sense, if not simply telling them the truth, but I couldn’t
keep going like this. It would destroy me. I needed to make time to
get on the forum again tonight. Tutors weren’t something I knew
much about, but Mia had been clear they were a great tool for any
empath.

I tried again
to focus on whatever Mr. Beacher was talking about. My head was
thumping, and my vision was hazy. If I had to guess, trigger guy
had a migraine. I glanced over at the back of the class to watch
him, but he didn't show any obvious signs of pain.

“Are you
okay, Ms. Oliver?” Mr. Beacher asked.

I turned back
and saw that he'd approached my table. A quick look around told me
he'd given a task to the other students and there was me sat there
just staring at people. “Just a headache, sir,” I
croaked.

“Do you need
to go to the nurse?” he asked.

“No, sir,” I
said, shaking my head and wincing as it felt like my brain rattled
around inside my skull.

“Then I'd
appreciate you concentrating on your work,” he said, his tone a
little gruff.

I nodded, not
trusting myself to speak as I looked down at the worksheet he'd put
on every desk. How had I missed that? I seriously needed to get a
better handle on things, because otherwise people were going to
start asking questions. Or worse, my teachers would mention it to
my parents!

I kept my head
down, working my way through the questions as I tried to ignore the
gnawing pain in my forehead. I risked the occasional glance to
Craig, who looked worried every time he met my eyes. I glanced up
to see Mr. Beacher sat at the front of the class working on
something at his desk. He would look up from time to time, but
otherwise the class worked in silence.

I scribbled a
note on a slip of paper from my planner. Who is that guy?? And why is he okay while I'm a freaking
mess?? I surreptitiously shoved it towards
Craig. He knew which kid I meant and risked a glance over to him. I
was hoping that Craig would be able to give me some answers,
because despite having settled in fine so far, I was still very
much new to Crosswood, and didn’t know everyone. Craig might have
some idea about trigger guy and why he was walking around in a
boatload of pain.

I'll tell you
everything @ break, but his name is Marcus Dale.

I read it a
few times to try and get the words to stop moving over the page and
actually make sense. It shouldn't have been that hard, but from the
phrasing, it sounded like there was
more to the story than a simple headache. I
wanted to press and ask more, but I could feel Mr. Beacher's eyes
on our desk. The last thing I wanted was to draw attention to us
when he'd already noticed my pain. Back to working on the
questions, concentration didn't come any easier, and I found myself
getting more and more distracted by the pain.

I put my hand
on my forehead, rubbing at the temples to try and ease the
throbbing ache, but nothing worked. Glancing at the clock, I
realised we still had another thirty minutes of class left. How the
hell was I going to cope with this and still get work
done?

I was just
about to wave a little white flag and head to the nurse's office
when it happened. My vision narrowed, and I honestly thought I was
going to pass out and/or throw up.
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